Theft of First World War memorial plaques devastates Luton church community
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The theft of two military memorial plaques from the churchyard of Christ Church Luton in Chatham, Kent, has sparked outrage and heartbreak within the local community. The plaques, which commemorated the sacrifices of 150 local heroes from the First World War, were stolen under the cover of darkness, leaving parishioners devastated. Jonathan Pout, the church's head gardener, discovered the crime on May 24, and church leaders have described the incident as an act of disrespect towards those who fought for freedom.
This incident is part of a wider troubling trend in the region. Over the years, instances of similar thefts have been reported, particularly targeting memorials and plaques that carry significant emotional and historical value. For instance, in May 2012, around 150 brass plaques were taken from Tonbridge Cemetery, causing significant distress to families and community members alike. The local police managed to recover the stolen items in a subsequent raid, but the emotional damage had already been done.
Reverend Andrea Leonard, who has led the church since 2015, expressed her sorrow, stating, "There were definitely tears. It's part of the church, it's part of the community, and in a way it's part of people's relatives." She emphasised that had a computer been stolen, it would have been a matter of replacement. However, the loss of the plaques, which serve as a reminder of local sacrifice, feels like desecration. 
In response to this heinous crime, the church has announced a £500 reward for information leading to the recovery of the memorials. Moreover, Reverend Leonard has indicated plans to replace them with replicas made from less valuable materials, with support from local veterans' associations for fundraising efforts. "We want to see justice done, but we don't want to be vindictive," she added, reflecting the community’s strong desire for healing rather than revenge.
The troubling trend of memorial thefts across Kent raises concerns about the security of commemorative structures. In 2011, for example, a brass plaque honouring 15 World War II servicemen was stolen from a memorial in River, near Dover, again highlighting the callousness of scrap metal thieves. The widespread theft not only affects the physical representation of remembrance but also disrupts the emotional fabric of communities as they grapple with the loss of symbols deeply embedded in their shared history.
As the investigation by Kent Police continues, the community hopes for quick action and the return of their cherished memorials. The very idea that these plaques may end up melted down for scrap metal is a painful thought for many, compounded by the collective memory they used to uphold. This incident serves as a sobering reminder of the ongoing challenges faced by communities dedicated to preserving their histories and honouring those who served.
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